Minutes of the 17th (102nd) Annual General Meeting 

of the St. Beghian Society held in the Whitelaw Building 

on Saturday 18th September 2010 at 11.00am.
1. The minutes of the 101st Annual General Meeting held on 12th September 2009 were accepted as being correct and signed by the President, Don Williams.
2. The Election of Officers for 20010/2011:

a) Committee – John Dunn, Richard Hall and Mark Roberts were due to retire. Bill Affleck proposed their re-election, which was seconded by Alec MacCaig.
b) Secretary and Treasurer – David Lord agreed that he was prepared to continue. 
c) Nominative Governors – David Lord advised that three existing Governors, Martyn Hart, Stan Holmes and Anthony Wills were seeking re-election and that Darryl Davies, a Society Committee Member for many years, had put his name forward. He was being proposed by James Brindle. 
After the four candidates had each had an opportunity to present their case, a formal ballot took place, the two scrutineers being Alec McCaig and Mark Roberts with Tony Reeve being responsible for overseeing matters. The result of the ballot was that Martyn Hart, Stan Holmes and Anthony Wills would continue to act as St. Beghian Society appointed Governors on the main board of the school.

d) Golfing Secretary – James Doggett had previously confirmed that he was happy to continue. He was proposed by Anthony Fox and seconded by Andrew Johnston.
e) Accounts Checker – Jason Spires was proposed for re-election by Alastair Lord and seconded by Richard Hall.
f) President Elect for 2010-2012 – Anthony Wills confirmed that he was looking forward to taking over from Don Williams in September 2011, on the completion of Don’s three years in office.
3. Grant to Golfing Society – David Lord explained that in the past the grant had been £500 but increased to £600 in 2009. He was of the opinion that the contribution should remain at £600 for the current year, particularly as dividend income had significantly reduced and interest rates remained extremely low. This was proposed by Anthony Fox and seconded by Sara Calvin.
4. 200 Club – Darryl Davies advised that the 200 Club were 69 in number and that new members, as always, would be very much welcome. Forms were available for any Old St. Beghians wishing to join, and for just £24 a year, members, had the opportunity to win prizes up to £140 in value. The money currently available for appropriate projects was approximately £3,000 and the Head was asked to put forward his suggestions. 
The September Draw had taken place at the earlier Committee Meeting and the winners were identified. (The list of winners may be seen under The 200 Club Report section in this bulletin.) 

5. Accounts – 

a) Old St. Beghians’ Club Guarantee Trust Fund – David Lord explained that this was the account that mainly dealt with the income and expenditure relating to the Lonsdale Terrace properties. The properties on the Terrace were now all owned by the Society subject only to two outstanding mortgages, on No.7 and No.8. The mortgage outstanding on No.7 had reduced to £519 and would be fully repaid in early 2011. The mortgage on No.8 Lonsdale Terrace had reduced by £10,000 in the last year. No.8 was the last property on the Terrace to be purchased in April 2008. Whilst the balance sheet indicated a value of £470,000 for the Lonsdale Terrace properties, this in fact represented the total cost at the time of purchase. In reality the current market value was considerably more.
b) The St. Beghian Society General Account – A profit of £2,800 had been achieved owing mainly to a reduction of £1,500 in printing and stationery costs now that the bulletin was being printed in-house, and an increasing number of Society members received their half-yearly bulletin in electronic form. Pam Rumney’s salary had previously been funded by the General Account but was now being paid by the Guarantee Trust Fund. 
c)  The St. Beghian Society Scholarship Fund – This fund covers the Scholarships and Bursaries awarded by the Society. The amounts provided last year helped seven sons and daughters of former pupils.
d) The St. Beghian Society Trust Funds – Consolidated Trust Fund – £500 had once again been given to the school towards the cost of Speech Day prizes.
Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Anthony Wills and seconded by John Bell.


6. Abbey Farm and the Release of the Restrictive Covenant –
The President, Don Williams, advised the meeting that this item had been included on the agenda as several members had raised concerns both with him and the Secretary at the lack of any communication between the Governors and the Society over the alleged release of a Restrictive Covenant which the school had, in 1980, imposed on the sale of a piece of land which had previously formed part of the steading of Abbey Farm. The land in question occupies a position between Abbots Court and The Priory.

Prior to the purchase of the whole farm in 1966, the then Chairman of the Governing Body had attended a meeting with the Committee of the Old St. Beghians’ Club (“OSBC”) to explain that the prime objective of the acquisition of the whole farm was to preserve the amenities in the immediate vicinity of the school and prevent any further spoliation of the Valley.

In the first Appeal, which was launched in 1966 by the Friends of St. Bees School General Charitable Trust (“The Friends”), the main objective of raising funds was to cover the cost of the purchase price of Abbey Farm. As has been the case with all the Appeals set up by the Friends, members of the (then) OSBC had been the major contributors, but donations from former parents, village residents and local well-wishers were not inconsiderable.

Martyn Hart (SH 63-68), a Society appointed Governor, advised that the Restrictive Covenant was only being released in part, and that the Developer (Highgrove Developments) wished to build eleven properties on the land. The consideration for the release of the Covenant would cover the cost of repairs to chimney stacks, roofs and windows of the various properties on Lonsdale Terrace owned by the Society. He also pointed out that the Governors were always obliged to act in the best interests of the school and this, he believed, is what they had done.

Anthony Fox (G 63-67), also a Society appointed Governor, mentioned that it was quite possible that the law would change in the future and that the Restrictive Covenant would no longer be of any value.

Richard Stout (FN 56-59), who lives on Abbey Road close to Abbots Court, stated that Copeland Borough Council had advised him in December 2009 that eleven houses were the subject of planning permission and that discussion/negotiations had been going on for many months. He also pointed out that despite the fact that the Governors must have been aware of the existence of a strongly supported petition, addressed to the local Planning Committee objecting to the granting of planning permission, there had been no dialogue whatsoever between the school and the local residents.

As a consequence, the residents felt aggrieved and he (RS) was of the opinion that the previous strength of goodwill which existed between the school and the village had been severely diminished.

Other members shared Richard Stout’s anxieties and Sara Calvin 

(G 77-84) stated that for some time she had been concerned about the lack of communication which appeared to exist between the Governors and the Society regarding current developments within the school. She therefore proposed: -

The Governors should provide the Society with:

i. Six-monthly updates on current and proposed developments within the school.

ii. A copy of the school’s Business Plan.

iii. A copy of the latest accounts.

Sara’s proposal was seconded by Mark Roberts (SH 93-95), though accepting that there might be certain issues not for public consumption.

The President concluded that communication must improve to ensure that there is no repeat of such a situation and agreed that a meeting should take place in due course with interested parties to discuss what progress had been made.

7. Date of AGM and Old St. Beghians’ Day 2011 – Saturday 10th September, 2011.

The meeting closed at 11.50am.
